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My Turn

Farmacias Benavides’ evolution as part of WBA
By Ed Rowland

To quote one of Cortes’ offi-
cers when the Spanish first ar-
rived in Mexico, they came “to 
serve God and His Majesty and 
also to get riches.” 

While the Boots/Walgreens 
story was playing out in the U.S., 
ultimately ending in Walgreens 
Boots Alliance, Boots was also 
busy south of the border acquir-
ing Farmacias Ahumada in Chile 
and its subsidiary Farmacias 
Benavides in Mexico. The deal 
closed a little more than two 
years ago, in August 2014. 

So the question is, are there 
riches in Mexico?

Boots’ path with Farmacias 
Benavides will be challenging 
and, to paraphrase a famous 
U.S. political quote, Benavides 
is no Walgreens. 

Given the No. 3 position in 
the Mexican chain drug world, 
the approach has been quite 
different. Unlike the U.S. situ-
ation, most of the standard 
Boots playbook — centralizing 
marketing, tightening regional 

trade promotion flexibility and 
reducing brand assortment in 
favor of private label and top 
global brands — is not acces-
sible. And, perhaps recogniz-
ing this, Boots has not brought 
in a cadre of experienced U.K. 
executives to man senior 
roles. It has followed a strat-
egy of guidelines from abroad 
but manage locally. The Latin 
America general manager, 
Nicholas Osario, a U.S.-educat-
ed Colombian, was hired from 
the outside and joined the or-
ganization a little over a year 
ago in October 2015.

Benavides is, however, con-
sistent with the Boots Beauty 
category strategy. The No7 
brand has made it to Mexico. 

The struggle is what to do 
beyond Beauty. Various for-
mats are being tested in the 
home base Monterrey metro 
area; however, no consistent 
overall restructured store lay-
out has emerged yet. Beyond 
No7, there has been no move 
to Boots brands. A wide assort-
ment of brands and manufac-

turers remain in store. 
Another key question that is 

still unanswered is whether 
the stores will be rebranded as 
Boots or remain as Farmacias 
Benavides. This may be delay-
ing the private label move; the 
Boots brand on shelf under a 
non-Boots banner is a central 
strategic and marketing issue.

Beyond the private label chal-
lenge, many other strategic 
initiatives don’t fit the Mexican 
and Benavides reality. 

Marketing and trade promo-
tion were already centralized, 
as Benavides is still a regional 
powerhouse but not fully na-
tional in its store locations. 
The Monterrey headquarters 
was already calling the shots. 
Terms couldn’t be extended, 
as the Mexican standard was 
already at 120 days. If any-
thing, Boots has now improved 
Farmacias Benavides’ reputa-
tion for  paying.

Although Farmacias Bena-
vides tests various store for-
mats, portfolios and product 
mixes, another looming stra-
tegic question is if, when and 
how to grow within the Mexi-
can market. 

The major competition, Farma-

cias Guadalajara and Farmacias 
del Ahorro are also homegrown 
organic drug chains, with bases 
in the other two major metro 
areas. Farmacias Guadalajara 
dominates in its namesake, 
while del Ahorro is in the Mexi-
co City area. 

A closer look at the Nielsen 
map of Mexico provides a clear-
er picture of the three top drug 
chains’ regional strengths and 
shows the regional makeup of 
the chain drug market for the 
time being. There is perhaps 
another round of acquisition 
pending in Mexico.

Farmacias Benavides has 
room to grow in Mexico. In fact, 
in the Nielsen region 2, which 
encompasses Monterrey, Bena-
vides dominates within Mon-
terrey itself but actually trails 
Farmacias Guadalajara in store 
count. Benavides has no stores 
in Nielsen region 6, covering 
the Yucatan peninsula. 

In short, there are strategic 
questions about when and 
where Farmacias Benavides 
should look at geographic ex-
pansion in Mexico.

Overall, the Farmacias Bena-
vides team has a multifaceted 
challenge. What parts of the 

Boots playbook work? Where 
does it make sense to expand 
within Mexico (if at all)? And 
just like Cortes, Boots has land-
ed in Mexico, burned the boats 
and is moving forward. 

It remains to be seen if they 
find the riches that they are 
seeking. 
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owner of Rowland Global LLC, 
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their global growth strategies, 
tactics and execution. Jaime 
Cases of Sinax S.A. de C.V. pro-
vided helpful insights for this 
article.
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Farmacias Benavides ranks No. 3 among Mexican drug chains.

The shoppers who drive beauty
SHELTON, Conn. — As chain 

drug stores and other mass re-
tailers hone their beauty market-
ing, TABS Analytics has identi-
fied shoppers they can’t afford 
to miss: Millennial and Hispanic 
women.

The consumer products analyt-
ics firm’s Third Annual Beauty 
Study found that Millennial and 
Hispanic women are the heavi-
est buyers of cosmetics and skin 
care. In this $25 billion market 
space, Millennial women (ages 

18 to 34) represented about 33% 
of the user base and nearly half 
of the heavy buyers in both cat-
egories. And during the past 
three years, the amount of cos-
metics purchased by Hispanic 
women has jumped. These 
shoppers now account for 15% 
of all category buyers, 24% of all 
heavy buyers of cosmetics and 
20% of heavy skin care buyers, 
according to the study.

“Millennial and Hispanic wom-
en are the clear drivers in the 
beauty market and account for 
almost 60% of all sales,” stated 
TABS founder and chief ex-
ecutive officer Kurt Jetta. “The 
beauty and consumer packaged 
goods industries need to take 
note of these buyers, including 
the changes in the brands they 
are buying and how they are be-
ing influenced.”

Increasingly, these and other 
beauty consumers are being 
steered by social media. TABS’ 
study revealed that 52% of 
heavy buyers of cosmetics use 
social media in making purchase 
decisions. YouTube, beauty 
bloggers, Facebook and Insta-
gram are the top influencers. 

In stores, Walmart leads retail-
ers across channels with 17% of 
all sector purchases. TABS said 
Walmart’s performance shows it 
can be a strong force in cosmet-
ics, bolstered by the addition 
of mass niche brands to its mix 
this year. Target finished second 
in the mass channel with 9% of 
all purchases, down from 10% 
in 2015. Dollar store growth was 
driven by the channel’s strength 

in the multicultural niche. 
Among non-mass retailers, 

Sephora was the big winner, 
TABS said. The specialty beauty 
chain fueled growth mainly by 
adding more stores, including 
stand-alone units and outlets 
inside J.C. Penney stores. After 
seeing strong growth in 2015, 
Ulta was flat in 2016 with a 5.5% 
share of purchases. Meanwhile, 
department stores’ share of pur-
chases fell from 2015, with Ma-
cy’s and Nordstrom’s shares of 
cosmetics purchases declining. 

Almost half of retail dollars are 

in the non-mass channels, but 
that sector’s share dipped from 
2015, the study found. The share 
of purchases decline stems pri-
marily from growth in the mass 
channel, driven by Walmart. 
Specialty beauty stores account 
for 16% of all purchases. 

“The beauty category has 
maintained healthy growth in 
2016, but that growth deceler-
ated somewhat from our last 
study,” Jetta observed. “If these 
studies tell us anything, it is that 
there is still an insatiable de-
mand for these younger users to 
directly engage with the prod-
ucts in terms of active research 
and trial of new products as well 
as new brands.”

Millennial and 
Hispanic women 
are pacesetters.
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